
Granicus Item #  15-886 
 

Report to the 
Manitowoc Plan Commission 

 
Date:  August 26, 2015 
 
Request:  PC 28-2015 Estate of Arland Lawrence: Petition for Direct Annexation, 2410 Hecker Road 
 
Reason for Request:  Direct Annexation from the Town of Manitowoc Rapids to the City of Manitowoc. 
 
Existing Land Use:  Single Family Residential 
 
Existing Zoning:  Currently under Town Zoning.  Proposed rezoning for the property would be B-2 
Neighborhood Business.  This zoning district allows for single family uses if they were constructed prior 
to August 1, 1987.  The Lawrence residence was in existence prior to the 1987 date so it is a permitted 
use.  B-2 would also allow uses such as: bakery, barber shop, banks, florist shop liquor store, and other 
retail stores.  The zoning to the east is I-1 Light Industrial (Stocks Harley Davidson), the zoning for the 
property in the City which is 200’ to the north is B-3 General Business, the Town zoning for the two 
adjacent properties north of the subject property is residential.  The land to the west is currently vacant 
farm field under Town Zoning. 
 
Comprehensive Plan:  20 Year Land Use Plan shows the area as Planned Mixed Use.  The land use plan 
states that the Planned Mixed Use should be a blend of community business, mixed residential, office, 
light industrial and institutional and community facilities.  The proposed B-2 Neighborhood Business 
District permits the existing residential use but also is consistent with the proposed 20 year land use 
map. 
 
Consistency Analysis 
The proposed Annexation is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
Report:  Unanimous Consent Annexation (100% direct annexation) petition was prepared by Attorney 
Terry Fox on behalf of the Arland Lawrence Estate.  A valid petition for this type of annexation requires a 
signed petition by 100% of the electors and 100% of the land owners.  The petition meets those two 
criteria. 

• The annexation area is 0.57 acres, measuring 100’ along Hecker Road and 250’ in depth 
from the centerline. 

• Electors : 0 
• Sanitary sewer main and laterals are currently in Hecker Road. 
• 2014 taxes 1,812.67. Per Statute the City must pay the Town the Town’s share of the tax 

bill for the next 5 years. Town share was $271.85/year. 
• Lawrence residence is currently vacant.  
• Assessments due: 

o Sanitary Main Line $2,400 
o Sanitary Connection fee $ 1,000 flat fee 
o MPU Water Main $2,000 

• Street dedication 40’ Hecker Road 
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• Public Works Petition 
• MPU Water Petition 

 
Jaeger (2402 Hecker Road) is interested in annexing and Volz (2332 Hecker Road) is not interested.  The 
petition could not include the Jaeger residence because it would then create a town island parcel with 
the Volz property which is not allowed by statute.  The Volz property has a majority of electors so an 
annexation by one-half approval would not work. 
 
The property would be part of the 9th Aldermanic District. 
 
 
Recommendation:  Community Development recommends to approve the annexation petition as 
presented and to place a temporary zoning designation of B-2 - Neighborhood Business on the property. 
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